
HIGHLEY PARISH COUNCIL
The Annual meeting of Highley Parish Council was held on Tuesday 3rd May 2016 at 7pm at the Severn Centre, Highley.
Present: Cllr.M.Brooks – Chair, Cllrs. R.Honeybourne, A.Honeybourne, J.Marshall, J.Law. D.Tremellen, D.Bache, N.Barker, D.Bayley, D.Thakrar, M.Phipson,  Cllr.Broome, 
Shropshire Councillor: D.Tremellen  

Clerk: Mrs.E.Preston
Parishioners
00 Parishioners Time –. No Comments
Declaration of Pecuniary interests: Declaration of any disclosable pecuniary interest in a matter to be discussed at the meeting. Members are reminded that they are required to leave the room during the discussion and voting on matters in which they have a disclosable pecuniary interest, whether or not the interest is entered in the register of member’s interest maintained by the monitoring officer.
01. Election of Chair – Proposed Martin Brooks be elected to Chair, proposed Cllr.Broome, seconded Cllr.Tremellen – RESOLVED.  
02. Election of Vice Chair – Proposed that there be two Vice Chairs, Cllr.Broome and Cllr.Barker. Proposed Cllr.Thakrar, seconded Cllr. A.Honeybourne. RESOLVED. 
03. Election of Committees – RESOLVED as Attached Sheet. 
04. Apologies – received Cllr.Maiden, Cllr.Askey – worked commitments.   RESOLVED to accept apologies.
05. To confirm minutes of the meeting held on April 2016
RESOLVED that the minutes be signed as a true and correct record.   Chair signed the minutes. 
06. Matters arising from minutes: 
6.1. Road Safety Schemes – Ashleigh Gardens Crossing –Alice Dilly confirmed that the request for a road safety scheme on Redstone Drive outside the school has been granted funding this financial year so they can progress with a design and all being well implement it the subsequent 2017/18 financial year.  They are writing the design brief at present and will contact the Parish Council again once they have some ideas on paper to discuss with the Parish Council, the school and Cllr.Tremellen this should include the upgrading of the lights near to the crossing.    

6.2 Castle Inn –Shropshire Council has issued a Dangerous Structure Section 77 notice .The boarding up of all the accessible windows and doors had now been carried out  
6.3. Highley Pool Refurbishment –. Cllr.Brooks reported that £22.000 had been raised to date.  Have not heard anything yet from Inspired Facilities regarding the application. It is proposed to hold an event in November featuring the Cosford Military Wives Choir. 
6.4. Highley Play Park- It is planned to hold an opening event for the new play equipment on the same day at the Highley Fete, 2nd July 2016.  
6.5. Signage Netherton Lane. – Alice Dilly is looking into the Parish Council Request for additional signage at Netherton Lane. 
6.6. Speeding Woodhill Road –Alice Dilly stated she had looked at this location and obviously at times when the on street parking is excessive then she could appreciate that some impatient motorists chose to use the road behind the Castle Inn as a short cut. If the parking outside the properties on Woodhill Road were to be reduced by means of double yellow lines then this would certainly help keep the road more free flowing and maybe the desire to use this short cut wouldn’t be there – but if they did this then it would certainly get mass objections on consultation and where would the displaced vehicles end up parking? The other option is to close or block the road behind the Castle Inn off in some way but to still facilitate accessing the premises that are on this road. She believed that this must be done by physical means as signs etc. would not work. This matter, if the Parish Council wishes to pursue it , would need to be put forward in a submission under the Road Safety Policy for a scheme to be drawn up but is unlikely to be a high priority compared to many other road safety schemes. The other option is leaving as is and do nothing and accept that some motorists will carry out this manoeuvre when Woodhill Road gets very congested. It was RESOLVED that the Roads Working Party would consult with the residents of in this area to find out their views on the situation.

 6.7. Code of Conduct Training – Clerk reported that SALC would be willing to put on the training but suggested that it could be part of an Area Committee Meeting.  Clerk is in contact with Freda Morris to find out if this is a viable option.  If not SALC would put the event on for the Parish Council which we would have to pay for. 
07. Correspondence 
7.1Andy Oliver reported that a section of footpath on Coronation Street at the entrance to the Bache Arms has now been repaired.  

7.2. S.A.L.C. sent details of the new recycling collection services being introduced.  The main changes were that residents will be provided with a new blue bag for paper and cardboard and plastics, cans and glass can be mixed together in recycling boxes.   

7.3. Taylor Wimpey wrote to the Parish Council regarding the agreement for the allotments on Jubilee Drive. Allotments committee to meet to look at the issue when the clerk receives the relevant information. Taylor Wimpey have agreed to pay all the legal costs and Shropshire Councils legal department have agreed to act for the Parish Council on this issue. 

7.4. SALC – Information Bulletins

7.5. Shropshire Council – Annual Town and Parish Emergency Panning Briefing 2016 on 1st June 2016 from 6.30pm-8.30pm. Cllr.Tremellen to attend. 

7.6. Chris Edwards – Invitation to attend a meeting to discuss the proposed cuts to Shropshire Councils Budget.  Chair, Vice Chairs, and Clerk to attend the meeting on 26th May. 

7.7. Rural Services Network. – Newsletter

7.8. Severn Centre – Grounds Maintenance Report for work at St. Marys Churchyard. 

7.9. SALC – Membership Renewal. 

08 Planning. 

16/01374/FUL – Erection of a two storey side extension and elevational alterations – 1 The Peelers, High Street, Bridgnorth – RESOLVED.  No objections

16/01486/FUL –Erection of a single storey rear extension and conversion of garage – RESOLVED.  No 

Objections.
09. End of Year Accounts - Revenue and Resources Committee recommended that the Parish Council accept the end of year Accounts and Audit Statements. 
1. Annual Governance Statement – Chair read this to the Parish Council RESOLVED to accept

2. Annual Statement of Accounts - RESOLVED to accept the accounts  

10. Walking Football Club - Cllr. Marshall thanked the Parish Council on behalf of the Walking Football Club for the recent donation of Goals.  He said that they had been a very welcome addition. 

11. New Play Area – Skip Hire - Clerk reported that when the new equipment was installed at the Play Area a Skip may be needed to take away rubbish.  It was RESOLVED that if this was need that the Parish Council would give a grant to cover the costs.  .

12. Shropshire Councillors Report – D.Tremellen reported Let’s not kid ourselves, this year’s 3.9% increase in Council tax will not bring in enough money to relieve the growing pressure on the services Shropshire Council is legally obliged to continue to provide, such as caring for the elderly and disabled, maintaining children’s services and collecting the rubbish – all the services that form the basic requirements of a civilized society. Whilst 1.9% of that 3.9% increase was the maximum increase allowed to the basic rate without a local authority having to hold a referendum, the other 2% was the “social care precept”, needed to cover the shortfall in Council funding caused by the extra responsibility passed to local authorities with the Care Act, the impact of which no one could gauge because no one knew what the financial implications would be. They were significant .Even the predicted £372 million that that 2% social care precept is expected to raise will not come anywhere near to being enough to meet the costs of the social care services as now constituted, but because responsibility for the delivery of those services has passed to local authorities, “blame” for any shortcomings in delivery will now be blamed on local authorities. Adding insult to injury, that extra £372 million will possibly have to be spent covering the cost to councils of introducing the Government’s National Living Wage because it has been estimated that it could cost at least £330 million to cover the higher wage costs to providers of home care and residential care. As I pointed out in an earlier report to council, previous years of keeping council tax as low as possible will mean that when the process of running down the system of revenue support that used to come from central government begins to hit (and front-loaded at that, with the largest hit in the first year), Shropshire Council could ﬁnd itself having to ask residents to pay more council tax to offset the spiralling cost of social care in 2016/17.Highley parish council will have the job of warning its community that despite the hike in council tax, the quality and quantity of services on offer could drop as the income will not be enough to offset the full impact of further funding reductions in following years, with the National Living Wage bringing a signiﬁcant further cost pressure. Vulnerable members of our community will face an uncertain future because social care services will increasingly be unable to help ease the growing pressure on the NHS, whose own existence is under threat.

Shropshire Council will still be seriously short of funding, even after Council tax rises, despite the assumed future growth in business rates, which Shropshire’s rurality with a preponderance of small businesses, many of whom will now be exempt from business rates anyway, will be lucky to see anything of any significance from. Despite all the positive spin about growth in the economy from central government and our local MPs, the fact remains that the revenue support grants that used to come back locally to councils will not in future be shared out across the board but shifted to give a greater hit to shire counties, already under the greatest pressure because of the problems of delivering services to an ageing population across greater distances than the favoured urban authorities That extra 2% every year for social care in no way covers even basic needs. Shire authorities like Shropshire that provide social care have been the worst hit in the funding settlement, testing resident’s faith in us when we’re forced to raise taxes to replace the Revenue Support Grant. As if that wasn’t enough, we’re going to be forced to make further serious cuts just to survive. Whilst central government may have promised not to raise taxes, they very cleverly said nothing about forcing local councils to do so.

Communities Secretary Greg Clarke (who visited Shropshire two weeks ago) introduced some new funding that partly – only partly - corrects the disadvantage felt by shire counties in the (provisional) local government ﬁnance settlement, but whilst Shropshire got an additional £8 million this year, it was immediately swallowed up covering the shortfall in our social care budget. What you won’t have had pointed out is that, unlike the NHS, social care is not protected, and the living wage, whilst commendable, is not funded. I didn’t become a councillor to argue against reductions in much needed services, let alone finding myself fielding questions from constituents about appalling road maintenance, a total lack of local economic development and worrying about statutory services like rubbish collection being extended from two weeks to three. I despair at councils being forced to fund the extension of the right to buy to the sale of affordable housing from housing associations, sales which local authorities will have to raise the funds to compensate the housing associations for by selling off their own social housing. Meanwhile, councils are still expected to meet increasing demands from more people in housing need. On which note, we need to be aware that at the back end of 2016 preliminary work will start on the next round of the Site Allocations and Management of Development (SAMDev) for Shropshire, which is why we need to seriously consider our options because much of the future funding available for communities will be tied to a community’s willingness to accept development. Resist as you might, all the indications are that central government’s tightening of the screws will be driven by their determination to force through their housing policies no matter what, the blackmail of funding being conditional on the willingness to accept housing development, blackmail presented as “reward” for compliance. No houses, no money. If anyone doubts the government’s determination to push those policies they need only note recent reports that show just how prepared Westminster is to open up sizeable areas of Green Belt to the developers. Where does that leave us in Highley? We need at least to review the options and consider whether we sit and watch as the developers come in anyway on the back of government policy, or decide that if it is inevitable we have a say in the what and the where in order not to find ourselves having to lie back and think of England regardless without getting paid for our pains.

Cllr.Thakrar asked Cllr.Tremellen to look into the issue of the signpost at the top end of the Severn Centre that keeps going missing.   He stated that there had not been a signpost for quite some time.  Cllr.Tremellen to look into this issue  
13. Finance 
	N.Power
	Electricity Supply – Street Lighting
	475.88

	Eon
	Street Light Repair – 3 Blything Court
	73.97

	Eon
	Street Light Repair – Entrance to Highley Park Homes
	168.89

	N.Power
	Electricity Supply – Street Lighting 
	2442.15

	M.E.Preston
	Petty Cash
	50.00

	Post Office Counters
	Tax & National Insurance
	49.26

	M.E.Preston
	Salary
	841.91

	Shropshire Council
	Allotment Land Rent – Hagg Corner
	35.00

	S.A.L.C.
	Affiliation Fees
	1036.81

	Information Solutions
	Parish Council Web Site
	948.00

	Severn Centre
	Parish Council Shed – Hanging Basket Storage. 
	349.99

	Came & Co.
	Parish Council Insurance
	1153.59

	Severn Centre
	Churchyard Maintenance 
	1143.08

	Severn Centre
	Room Hire 
	60.00


Meeting closed 8.30pm.                               
:
Highley Parish Council meeting 3rd May 2016                                                                         Page 4

